MINUTES
VILLAGE OF SOUTHAMPTON BOARD OF TRUSTEES
Public Session II – June 25, 2019
	  

Due notice having been given, the Public Meeting of the Board of Trustees was held at the Southampton Village Hall, 23 Main Street, Southampton, New York at 6:00 PM

Present were Mayor Irving, Trustees Yastrzemski, McGann, Hattrick and Allan; Village Administrator Russell Kratoville. 

Mayor Irving opened the meeting by leading the Pledge of Allegiance.
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PUBLIC COMMENTS 
Gary Goleski, Superintendent of Public Works, thanked Mayor Irving and Trustees Hattrick and McGann for their work on behalf of the Village and wished each much happiness in their retirement. 
Joseph McLaughlin, 436 Hill Street, wished the retiring Board members happiness in their future lives. He stated at the June 21st Village Election two Village employees serving as Poll Watchers denied his two daughters the right to vote in the election. Fallon McLoughlin was denied but then appealed it through Suffolk County and was then allowed to vote; his daughter Leith McLoughlin was also denied but did not appeal and therefore wasn’t able to vote. He referred to the Constitution of the United States and showed a Suffolk County registration card indicating that all his family members were listed as registered voters in Southampton Village. 
Evelyn Konrad, 16 South Rosko Drive, addressed the Board regarding a Letter to the Editor written to the Southampton Press from Robert Coburn, member of the ARB regarding the power of the Village Boards. 
Randy Johnston, 38 Dayton Lane, East Hampton, addressed the Board regarding the upcoming Public Hearing on the proposal to ban the release of balloons and stated that it was a good start and hoped the Board would look at doing more and that it was a difficult issue to enforce. 
Binh and Lauren Douglas, Coopers Beach Concessions, addressed the Board about the possibility of winterizing the Coopers Beach Pavilion to extend the season through the shoulder seasons and make it more of a destination which could encourage an extended lease contract and increased revenue opportunities for the Village. Ms. Douglas also asked about the possibility of having an extended lease beyond 1 year. Mr. Douglas stated that going into July there will be Sunday Sunset Sessions form 5-8pm with barbecue and live music and they will be open Saturdays until 8pm.
Virginia Greeven, Ox Pasture Road, extended a thank you to the Mayor, Nancy McGann and Bill Hattrick for all their work over the past years and wished the best of luck to the new Board members and Mayor coming on.
Francis Adamczeski, thanked Nancy, Bill and Mike for all their service they’ve given to the Village. He said that Trustee Hattrick inspired him and thanked them all for everything they’ve done.

BOARD PRESENTATIONS - NONE

PUBLIC HEARINGS – NONE

COMMUNICATIONS TO THE BOARD - NONE

SUGGESTED RESOLUTIONS
RESOLVED, that the reading of the minutes for the Public Session of June 13, 2019 be dispensed with and that those minutes be accepted as filed by the Village Administrator and that the actions taken at that meeting be and hereby are ratified and approved. 
Trustee McGann made a motion to approve; Mayor Irving seconded the motion and a unanimous vote followed. Trustee Yastrzemski abstained as he was not present at the June 13, 2019 Board meeting.

RESOLVED, that the claims for the warrants dated June 25, 2019 totaling $24,262.68 (Warrant #1 - General Fund-Payables), $520,597.04 (Warrant #2-General Fund), $36,230.82 (Trust Fund), $4,800.00 (Capital Reserve Fund) and the Village payroll for the period ended June 20, 2019 be audited and approved. 
Trustee McGann made a motion to approve; Mayor Irving seconded the motion and a unanimous vote followed.

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby approves the attached schedule of budget transfers to eliminate overages for the period June 14, 2019 through June 25, 2019 for the fiscal year ending May 31, 2019. 
Trustee McGann made a motion to approve; Trustee Hattrick seconded the motion and a unanimous vote followed.
RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby approves the hiring of Wayne Moore Jr. as a seasonal groundskeeper for the Parks Department at a rate of $12.00 effective June 28, 2019.
Trustee McGann made a motion to approve; Mayor Irving seconded the motion and a unanimous vote followed.

DISCUSSION ITEMS
1. Annual Kids Beachcomber Clean-Up – Coopers Beach: August 25, 2019
Julie Fitzgerald, Mayor’s Assistant, reviewed the request from the Town of Southampton to partner with them in hosting the Clean-up at Coopers Beach. 
Mayor Irving made a motion to approve the request; Trustee McGann seconded the motion and a unanimous vote followed.

2. Concerts in the Park – Food Trucks
The Board reviewed the request from Southampton Cultural Center to allow one or two food trucks at the Concerts in Agawam Park and following the discussion, they denied the request and asked Julie Fitzgerald to have SCC follow-up with local restaurants to see if they would have an interest in setting up a food stand.

3. Official Flower – Southampton Village
Village Administrator Russell Kratoville read a letter from the Southampton Rose Society requesting that the Village make the rose the official flower for the Village of Southampton.
Trustee McGann commented that the Southampton Rose Society has done so much for the Village to help beautify our downtown, planting gardens and maintaining them on behalf of the Village. Mayor Irving noted that Kim White who is President has worked diligently with her husband who passed away recently. Mayor Irving offered condolences to Mrs. White on her loss.
Mayor Irving then made a motion to make the Rose the official flower of the Village of Southampton; Trustee McGann seconded the motion and a unanimous vote followed.

4. Broader Horizons/Summer Interns
Mayor Irving commented that this was a program that should have been partipated in in the past but that it was a great opportunity. Mr. Kratoville said that he had spoken with Christopher Talbot and they would be happy to have an intern in their office. Mr. Kratoville also stated that the cost would be covered through a grant from Suffolk County so would not have a direct cost to the Village. 
Mayor Irving made a motion to approve hiring an intern through the Town of Southampton’s Broader Horizons program; Trustee McGann seconded the motion and a unanimous vote followed.

5. Lake Agawam Monitoring – Agreement: Village of Southampton and Town of Southampton Trustees with SUNY Stony Brook and Dr. Gobler
Mayor Irving noted that this was a project that had been worked on with the Trustees; Village Attorney Bruyn reviewed the proposal noting that he had been working with the Town Attorney’s office and Dr. Gobler and that an agreement had been established.
Mayor Irving made a motion to approve the agreement; Trustee McGann seconded the motion and a unanimous vote followed.
Mayor Irving commented that the purpose of the monitoring is to collect the data and that the next step is to exploring dredging the Lake in the areas that have the maximum buildup.
Trustee Allan noted that a recent time sampling conducted by Suffolk County Dept. of Health had shown that there had been no algae blooms at that point. Gary Goleski said that unfortunately now with the warm weather and additional rain, there were some issues. He also reviewed the work that had been done to date with installation of catch basins; and reviewed the grants that were pending or had been recently approved. There is also a grant available due on July 26th that would qualify for this.

6. Lake Agawam Soundings and Sampling – Nelson, Pope and Voorhis 
Mr. Kratoville reviewed the proposal which would be to gather the analytical information that would then be used by the Village grant writer.
The following resolutions were offered: 
RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby authorizes the Mayor to enter an agreement with Nelson, Pope and Voorhis, LLC for soundings and sampling at Lake Agawam for $12,700.00.
RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby authorizes the Mayor to enter an agreement with Long Island Analytical Laboratories for sample analysis in an amount of $900.00 per sample.
Mayor Irving made a motion to accept the proposed resolutions; Trustee McGann seconded the motion and a unanimous vote followed. Trustee Allan noted that there was a potential grant for this.

7. Moses Lane Park – ARAIYS DESIGN proposal
Mayor Irving reviewed the proposed plan from Araiys Design; Gary Goleski provided the timeframe noting that they are about ¾ of the way through the walking paths and that the pickle ball would be as far north as possible to create a buffer for sound from the residents.
Trustee McGann asked about the millings as she’s received calls about it.
Mr. Goleski said that the millings are reusable and if the Village wanted a smoother surface they could go and pave it at some point. Mayor Irving said that they wanted to use the millings to make it easier for handicap access. A discussion followed regarding the sound from pickle ball; Trustee Allan stated that at the last meeting she had asked Araiys Design to provide research on the decibel levels created by pickle ball play as she had heard from members of the community pickle ball is louder than tennis and asked if they could provide that information. Ms. Allan stated that she was in favor of public recreational sites but needed to understand the noise levels that would be created from these activities given that neighbors in the community had voiced their concerns. Mr. Goleski said that additional plantings could be done to further block and buffer the tennis and pickle ball court area. Mr. Goleski said they needed to get direction from the Board so that they could submit the grant application.
Valerie Harte, 218 Corrigan Street, said that there was considerable noise with pickle ball; she voiced concern over the entrance to the Park and its proximity to the neighborhoods. She asked if pickle ball would be limited to certain times and dates; and asked if they’d be available at all Village tennis courts. She referenced CPF fund agreement that was set up and asked about a safety study and traffic study and the environmental aspects. She asked that the Board keep the plan open and get more answers for the residents. Mayor Irving said that the plan hadn’t conceptually changed from its original plan but that pickle ball was added due to its popularity. Trustee McGann said that if pickle ball goes in there and there are complaints from the neighbors the Board would have to consider establishing hours for pickle ball play. 
Mayor Irving said the proposal before the board was not to build it but to have Araiys Design prepare construction drawings and cost out the project. 
Ms. Harte questioned the issue of usage and parking and asked that the Board consider safety and to look at having tennis/pickle ball courts in another area of the Village. 
Joseph McLoughlin reminded the Board that the Village had put up a lighted basketball court behind the Police Department and it became a big issue with having kids hanging out at the park at night. 
Evelyn Konrad, said it would be nice to have more green space in the park.
Valerie Harte questioned the water on the property and how muddy it would be. Gary Goleski said that it is a heavy clay area and all the court areas would be designed with their own drainage areas. 
The following resolutions were then offered:
RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby establishes a capital project for Moses Lane Park using Capital Reserve – Facilities Reserve Expense in an amount of $52,250.00 subject to permissive referendum.  
RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby authorizes the Mayor to enter an agreement with ARAIYS DESIGN for Moses Lane Park Phase 1 – Tennis and Bocci Courts in the amount of $45,000 plus incidentals as necessary.
Mayor Irving made a motion to approve the resolutions; Trustee McGann seconded and a unanimous vote followed.
Roll Call: Trustee Yastrzemski: Aye; Trustee Allan: Aye; Trustee McGann: Aye; Trustee Hattrick: Aye; Mayor Irving: Aye. 
Trustee Allan asked if Araiys Design could be asked to provide decibel information on pickle ball. 

8. Heliport – Parking
Mayor Irving reviewed the matter that due to the piping plovers choosing Southampton as a nesting spot the Picnic Beach area has been closed by the Town and the NY State Department of Fish and Wildlife.
The idea would be to allow the parking area by the helipad which is Village permit accessible to be used by those with a 4x4 permit. The Village would rope off a section and offer to shuttle people down through Jim Aery Way and bring their picnic equipment to the beach. 
Trustee Yastrzemski asked who would be paying for it; Mr. Goleski said that the Village would absorb the cost and could do a trial for the upcoming weekend and see how it works.  The Village would rent a 4x4 to provide the shuttle. The Village would temporarily suspend the enforcement of the parking permit requirements at the helipad to allow those with the Village 4x4 permit to park there. The Trustees would cover and monitor the plover monitoring costs. 
Francis Adamczeski, stated that the Town Trustees’ website shows what beaches are closed and commented that there are only 2 drive on areas that are open and free from piping plover restrictions. 
Mayor Irving made a motion to authorize the temporary suspension of Village Code §86-14 regarding parking at the heliport parking area and to allow anyone with either a Village resident beach permit or Village and Town 4x4 permit to park in the Helipad parking lot effective June 25, 2019 through the full re-opening of the drive-on beach area. Trustee Yastrzemski seconded the motion and a unanimous vote followed.

COMMENTS FROM THE BOARD:
Trustee Yastrzemski – spoke as Deputy Mayor and thanked Mayor Irving for his 12 years of service; he noted that Mayor Irving had started as a Planning Board member for 5 years and then served as Trustee for 5 years and then 2 years as Mayor and has contributed a great deal to the Board and the Village.
He said that Trustee McGann has completed 14 years of service and served with honor and distinction and brought new ideas to the Parks Department all with the goal to further beautify the Village and in particular the Village Business District. 
He addressed Trustee Hattrick, stating that Mr. Hattrick had served 31 years in many different capacities and has put his heart into everything he’s done for the Village. 

Trustee Allan – Made a motion to nominate 3 Employees/Officers as Employees of the Month: Mayor Michael Irving, Trustee Nancy McGann and Trustee William Hattrick. Trustee Yastrzemski seconded the motion and a unanimous vote followed.
Trustee McGann – thanked everyone and said that it had been a great pleasure and honor to serve with the Board and spoke of the highlights of working to beautify the Village business district.
Trustee Hattrick stated he couldn’t have picked a better Village to be a part of.
Mayor Irving – noted that there were 2 new Board members in the audience; Mayor Elect Jesse Warren and Trustee-Elect Mark Parash and wished them the best in their new roles. 
He stated that there are so many things that Bill Hattrick did for this Village including Dune Beach, added the Coopers Beach Pavilion, the Concerts in the Park and the establishment of Southampton Cultural Center and also the raising of Dune Road from Halsey Neck Lane to the Suffolk County Park.
Mayor Irving advised the new Board members to never lose sight of the community and to keep the community together. He stated that it is not about the Board individually or collectively, but about the community and the decisions made are made for them as a whole. Nancy cautioned that the decisions made by the Board have to be for the whole, not just one group of people. Mayor Irving then commented that collectively the 3 Board members leaving had contributed nearly 60 years of service to the Village.


2nd PUBLIC COMMENT:  
Francis Adamczeski, thanked the Board again and in particular Mayor Irving, Trustee McGann and Trustee Hattrick for their inspiration to him and the entire community and again stressed the importance of the community and everyone working together. 
MOTION TO ADJOURN:
Mayor Irving made a motion to adjourn to Executive Session at 8:05PM. Trustee Yastrzemski seconded the motion and a unanimous vote followed.  
On a motion by Mayor Irving and seconded by Trustee Hattrick the Board unanimously voted to go back to open session at 9:05PM

RESOLVED, THAT THE Board of Trustees hereby approves the application for the 2019 Hamptons Marathon and further; RESOLVED that the fee for the event sponsor be reduced to $14,000.00 plus the cost of golf cart rental.
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RESOLVED, THAT THE Board of Trustees hereby appoints Elbert Robinson as counsel for litigation against the Village (24-28 Gin Lane).
On the motion of Mayor Irving and seconded by Trustee McGann, the resolution was unanimously approved.


Trustee Hattrick made a motion to adjourn the Public Meeting; Mayor Irving seconded the motion and a unanimous vote followed. The meeting adjourned at 9:15PM.


Russell Kratoville, Village Administrator			6/25/19
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